
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Mr. Haddad said that Town Hall would close at 1pm on Wednesday and would be closed on Thursday and Friday for the Thanksgiving holiday. 

Ms. Pine said that the Groton Winter Tree Stroll would be held by the Conservation Trust from the day after Thanksgiving through January 2, 2022.

Ms. Pine acknowledged the Town employees and volunteers for what they do to make and keep the Town running.  

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that after serving the Town for over 20 years, Kathy Newell had decided to retire her position as Senior Administrative Assistant to the Police Chief. He thanked Ms. Newell for her years of service with the Town and wished her the best in her retirement.  He said that to fill the position, they advertised the vacancy and received 38 applications. He said that an interview committee made up of the Police Chief, Deputy Police Chief, Police Station Admin. Assistant and Human Resources Director interviewed several of the applicants and asked him to appoint Jessica Watson of Townsend to this position.  He asked the Board to consider ratifying the position subject to successful physical and drug test. 
Mr. Cunningham moved to affirm the appointment of the Town Manager of Jessica Watson as Senior Administrative Assistant in the Police Department effective upon successful completion of physical and drug test. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

2. Mr. Haddad said that in addition, after serving the Town for five years, Nick Batchelder had resigned his position as IT Desktop and Server Support. He complemented Mr. Batchelder and said that the Town was going to miss him and his sense of humor. He said that in order to fill the vacancy, advertised the position and received 37 applications. He said that IT Director Michael Chiasson and Human Resources Director Melisa Doig interviewed several of the applicants and have asked him to appoint Perry Sisombath of Fitchburg to the position.
Ms. Manugian moved to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Perry Sisombath as IT Desktop and Server Support effective immediately. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
3. Mr. Haddad said that at the request of the Historic Districts Commission, he had appointed Brian Cartier as an Alternate Member of the Historic District Commission and respectfully requested that the Board ratify this appointment. 
Ms. Manugian moved to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Brian Cartier as an Alternate Members of the Historic District Commission. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

4. Mr. Haddad said that he had received all budgets and was now preparing for budget meetings all next week. 

5. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s meeting schedule for the next few weeks. 

TAX CLASSIFICATION HEARING
Mr. Haddad read the tax classification public hearing notice into the record. 
Ms. Manugian moved to open the public hearing. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Mr. Haddad said that according to Principal Assistant Assessor Megan Foster, the Town had received preliminary LA4 (Overall Town Value) certification on November 5, 2021 and concluded public disclosure on Friday, November 12, 2021.  He said that during public disclosure, there were several parcels that had more than a 10% change in value. Mr. Haddad said that because of this, the Board of Assessors had to approve the change in these values before the final LA4 could be approved by the Department of Revenue. He said that the Board of Assessors made their final approval decision on Friday, November 19th but that there was not enough time to get the final approval from DOR in time for the meeting that night. He asked the Board to continue the public hearing until December 6, 2021 at 7:15pm.
Ms. Manugian moved to continue the public hearing to December 6, 2021 at 7:15pm. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Mr. Haddad said that the Friends of Prescott had requested a one-day Beer and Wine License for a Felt and Sip event to be held on December 16, 2021 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. He respectfully requested that the Board approve this license. 

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the one-day Beer and Wine License for a Felt and Sip event to be held on December 16, 2021 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

2. Mr. Haddad said that the Sustainability Commission had requested that the Board appoint Phil Francisco, Ginger Vollmar, Deborah Schwartz, Jim Simko, and James Allen to the Sustainability Commission. He respectfully requested that the Board make these appointments with terms to expire on June 30, 2022.

Mr. Cunningham moved that the Board appoint Phil Francisco, Ginger Vollmar, Deborah Schwartz, Jim Simko, and James Allen to the Sustainability Commission terms to expire June 30, 2022. Ms. Manugian seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 

3. Mr. Haddad said that the Affordable Housing Trust had requested that the Board appoint Phil Francisco to the Trust.  He respectfully requested that the Board make this appointment with a term to expire on June 30, 2022.
Ms. Manugian moved that the Board appoint Phil Francisco to the Affordable Housing Trust term to expire June 30, 2022. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
LOCAL CULTURAL COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT
Mr. Haddad pointed out that the council was a 10-member committee not 5 according to the charge of the committee. 

Mr. David Zeiler said that when he joined in 2015, it was his understanding that this was a State board adding that by attrition he found himself as chair of the committee. He said that it was difficult to get people to attend meetings. He said that they traditionally had 17 applicants per year and an annual budget of around $6,000. He said that they typically meet in the December/January time frame. Ms. Kathleen Phelps stepped in as Treasurer and had been doing a great job according to Mr. Zeiler. He said that they had a year to use their grant from the Mass Cultural Council. He said that last year they were provided additional time to use their grants due to COVID. 
Mr. Zeiler said that the Town had a list of committee members and they had their own. He said that 2 members, Ms. Thompson and Ms. Henry did not want to participate any longer he had just found out. Mr. Haddad said that Ms. Leslie Lathrop was interested in serving on the Council. Mr. Haddad said that they needed to appoint who was serving to clear up the records. Mr. Haddad said that he would like the Board to vote to appoint those officially to the Council and make their terms expire June 30th of the end of the 6-year appointment. 
There was a discussion about term limits and how best to reaffirm the appointments. 
Mr. Degen said that they should make interim appointments until this was cleared up with Mass Cultural Council.  Ms. Pine asked if they had guidelines on reviewing applications. Mr. Zeiler said that they had to look at how applications would benefit Groton based on the guidelines and provided some examples. Mr. Degen asked if all funding was from the State. Mr. Zeiler said that it was. Mr. Degen asked if the grants given out, were program specific and not toward operating expenses. Mr. Zeiler said that they could fund operational expenses and provided an example.  Mr. Haddad asked if the State had ever rejected an application. Mr. Zeiler said that not to his knowledge. Ms. Phelps said that they might be vetted prior to applying to the Local Council. 

Mr. Zeiler said that they now understood that they are subject to the OML, they would absolutely abide by the law.  

Mr. Degen moved that they appointment Leslie Lathrop to the Local Cultural Council term to expire on June 30, 2027. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Mr. Degen moved to appointment any current members for an interim term through January 30, 2022 pending confirmation of terms by Mass Cultural Council to include David Zeiler, John Wiesner, Christine Brooks, Kathleen Phelps, Jacquie Waters, and Tiffany Doggett. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. 
Ms. Manugian said it would be her preference to hold off until December 6, 2021 to make these interim appointments. Mr. Haddad said that he would appreciate the additional time to sort this out adding he and Ms. Dunbar would be tied up in budget meetings all week next week.
The motion carried unanimously. 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
4. Mr. Haddad said that the Board of Health discussed the Mask Mandate at their meeting last week. He said that they voted to recommend that the Board leave the mask mandate in place until at least January 31, 2022 and that the criteria for the removal of the mask mandate be something that should be discussed further.  Mr. Haddad said that they were trending lower this week. Ms. Manugian asked that they find out what neighboring towns were doing for mask mandates. 
Mr. Degen moved to extend the mask mandate in town buildings and for all employees as it existed through January 30, 2022. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Cunningham said that he was looking for a letter of support for the Nashua River Rail Trail in an effort to request funding for DCR to maintain the rail trail. He said that the Friends of the Nashua River Rail Trail sent a letter to the state representatives requesting funding. He said he thought it would be appropriate to send a letter and ask them to look at DCR funding moving forward. Ms. Pine said that it was disgusting that funding had been cut from $100M to $15M. Ms. Pine said she agreed with this and thought it was fine for them to send a letter. Mr. Haddad said that he would prepare a letter for the Chair to sign. 
Mr. Haddad said that he and Ms. Dunbar met with Senator Cronin earlier that day. He said that Senator Cronin would be taking over Groton as part of the redistricting. He said that he was very responsive and pleasant. He said that he would be willing to meet informally with the Board but thought a public meeting would be disrespectful to Senator Kennedy as he wasn’t officially assigned to Groton yet. 

ON-GOING ISSUES
A: Mr. Haddad said that they had a meeting that day to discuss how and when they were going to fund the Whitney Well and Treatment Plant.

B: Mr. Haddad said that they filed their Green Communities annual report on time and were waiting to hear on their recent application. 
C: Mr. Haddad said that the Flo Ro project was moving along nicely. He said that they were starting to look at landscape plans, playground equipment, etc. Mr. Degen said that he didn’t believe a large landscape plan was needed or maintainable and suggested that they try not to make it so grandiose. Mr. Haddad said that the Superintendent shared those concerns. 

D: Ms. Dunbar said that Hollaback would not share contact information in order to provide reference checks. Mr. Haddad said that based on the reference he had received from Raquel Majeski, he was okay with starting to schedule the training in January/February. The Board was agreeable to moving forward. 

MINUTES

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of November 15, 2021. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:08pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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